
		June 29, 2022

The United Church of Canada
Shining Waters Regional Council
	

Minutes of a meeting of the
Social and Ecological Justice Commission
Tuesday, May 20, 2025

The Social and Ecological Justice Commission will encourage, support, and initiate justice work within Shining Waters Regional Council, viewing and acting on issues through the lenses of racial, social, ecological justice and economic equality.

The Social and Ecological Justice Commission of Shining Waters Regional Council met on May 20, 2025 via Zoom. The meeting began at 1:00 p.m. 

Members Present: Susan Eagle (Chairperson), Lois Brown, Don Ford, Irene Green
Staff: Shawn Redden, Celio de Andrade Santos, Kim Uyede-Kai.
Regrets: Jennifer (Jay) Gordon
Guests: none

Welcome
The chairperson constituted the meeting and welcomed everyone. Don Ford opened the meeting with a prayer. Susan offered an acknowledgement of the land, and stated our commitment to being a safe place for all.

Quorum
The chairperson declared that there was quorum present. 

Agenda
The time for check-in was moved to the end of the meeting.
Several additions to the agenda are reflected in the attachments circulated by Susan. Attachments include the following and will be addressed in the agenda in this order:
1) Agenda
2) Minutes March
3) Sample congratulatory Election Letter to MPP’s (sample letter to Premier Doug Ford) 
4) List of SW MPP and ridings
5) Financial Statement 
6) Report to SEJC prepared by Don Ford – Bill 5
7) Jerusalem for Justice
8) Pal-Net Report 
9) Request for Funding
10) Letter – Encampment Letter (circulated today)
11) Background Faith Communities Advocates for Unhoused
12) Port Nelson letter to Peter Hartmans
13) Letter to prospective financiers Pipeline Projects (today)
14) Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness Conference Report from Susan Eagle

MOTION by Irene Green/Don Ford 				SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-01
That the agenda be approved as amended. 
MOTION	CARRIED
Minutes
MOTION by Don Ford/Lois Brown 				SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-02
That the Minutes of the meeting of the Shining Waters Social and Ecological Justice Commission held March 18, 2025 be approved as circulated. 
MOTION	CARRIED

Business Arising from Minutes and Updates
· Microgrant to Temperanceville United re: plant sounds – cheque sent
· SJNOR payment of $1,000 – sent
· Gaza series speaker fee – paid invoice to ECORC
· Commission recruitment videos were completed for Nominating Committee.
· Letters sent to MPPs (sample of letter sent to MPP’s Appendix 1; sample to and record of 	responses Appendix 2)					Appendices 1&2
· Letter re. Disability Benefit – Susan will complete this.
· Contagious Hope Database – Susan discussed with Alexa Gilmour and invited her to attend our June meeting to provide an update and share about her experience of being an MPP.

Financial Update							Appendix 3
Shawn noted this update shows expenses up to March 31st. It does not include the current microgrants for approval, the contribution to ‘The Bible and Gaza’, or the postage for the congratulatory letters to MPP’s. Don inquired about the expenses in relation to the budget. Shawn will see if there is different report that can be provided which includes the budget. 
[bookmark: _Hlk198633977]
Correspondence:
1) Jerusalem Voice for Justice (addressed below under Palestine-Israel report)
2) Thank you and report from Temperanceville United Church/Sue Herron – circulated with the agenda and received for information.
3) Thank you from Beech United Microgrant for Eco-Fair: email forwarded from Jay with a report from Beech United and their appreciation for support.

Microgrants
a) Ecological Justice: Beach United Church
MOTION by Don Ford/Lois Brown 				SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-03
	that the email decision be ratified to support the Beach United Eco-Fair with a $400 	Ecological Justice Microgrant.  
MOTION	CARRIED

b) Social Justice: Asbury and West United Church 
Rev Ariel Seagan, in partnership with Migrant Resource Centre Canada, is proposing an ongoing community hub and space for care givers to discuss their labour and immigration concerns. This is in response to a pilot program where caregivers across Canada could apply for Permanent Residence (PR). There was limited availability and thus, especially for those without status, many were shut out which means they continue without healthcare, social benefits etc. The grant would be used to provide honoraria, venue, food, etc. for conversations where workers could share their experiences and voice their needs (plan would cover 5 sessions each with 10 participants) and information would then help to inform future immigration policies. (Location Bathurst and Lawrence, proposal written by Jill-Anne Santiago).
MOTION by Irene Green /Don Ford 			SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-04
that the Social and Ecological Justice Commission approve the social justice microgrant to 
Asbury and West United Church.
MOTION	CARRIED

c) Leading from the Heart (Jay)Hui Huang Hoe – Jay 
	 Jay received an application from Hui Huang Hoe, and is following up. Defer until we receive 		 confirmation from Jay; if approval needs to happen prior to June meeting, the Chair will 	 	 circulate an email poll for approval.

Ecological Subcommittee (Don, Jay, Susan)
Bill 5 (Don Ford)							Appendix 4
[bookmark: _Hlk198486347]It was agreed to move the Ecological Subcommittee report forward in the agenda and deal with the presentation on Bill 5 now while Don still has access to a computer. Don Ford shared a presentation and technical review of Bill 5: “Protect Ontario by Unleashing our Economy Act 2025” (see Appendix 4). The Bill has finished second reading in the Legislature and is now before the Standing Committee on the Interior. The suggested draft letter was discussed, noting the need for more direct language about the requirement of Free and Prior Informed Consent with Indigenous Peoples. It was agreed that we ask the President to sign a letter from Shining Waters Regional Council expressing concerns to the Standing Committee and copies sent to the Premier, Minister, and Leaders of the opposition parties. An ‘urgent action’ mailing to the Communities of Faith will be prepared urging them to also take action and send letters. 
MOTION by Irene Green/Lois Brown 			SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-05
that the Social and Ecological Justice Commission request the President of Shining Waters to sign the draft letter (with minor editing revisions as noted around Indigenous concerns and climate) about Bill 5 “Protect Ontario by Unleashing our Economy Act 2025”.
MOTION	CARRIED

Staff Reports (Shawn and Kim)
Kim shared information about two upcoming events on Thursday, May 22: 1) Biodiversity Crisis and Faith Action webinar at 7pm. If someone can register on behalf of the commission then we would have access to the recording. Registration link: https://www.oikoumene.org/events/ biodiversity-crisis-faith-action-webinar-on-international-biodiversityday?fbclid= IwQ0xDSwKUY5RleHRuA2FlbQIxMQABHvPYN4vTWWLV2FcW9ft8ShLIgAc_aROJA46owR7VAYewQ8sVUP1VccrnvUqg_aem_SKlJfXQZMWjWWCRtkkMuqQ. 2) Upcoming ecumenical conversation about settler denialism on Missing Children and Unmarked Burial Sites with Dr. Sean Carleton from the History department at the University of Manitoba. Kim will be attending and if a recording is made available, she will share it with us. 
She also discussed upcoming Indigenous History Month in June. Daring Justice will have a list of activities, including powwows and what to expect if attending, resources and new book suggestions.  Kim attended a recent suicide intervention conference at Rama Casino, which was an excellent event. Irene added information about an upcoming Indigenous storytelling event at Rama on May 30-31. 

Update on Crisis in Our City Network letter – Kim reported that she has not heard anything back about this and we can remove from our agenda.

Shawn provided an update on her work related to Social Justice (see attached).  	Appendix 5 

Daring Justice: suggested deadline for submission May 26, with tentative distribution June 3. Admin staff have preparations for the Festival of Faith in June, so lead time is needed for submissions.

Reports from sub-committees: 
· Israel / Palestine (Lois/PalNet/Shawn) 	
Shawn noted the UNJPPI is offering a webinar on June 18th on the six proposals related to Palestine that are going to General Council this summer. The webinar is open to anyone, and we will put the notice in Daring Justice.

Jerusalem Voice for Justice 						Appendix 6 
Shawn explained that this letter was forwarded from Peter Hartmans, Executive Minister, for our consideration of whether Shining Waters should respond with a letter of support. Page 1 is the original open letter/statement from “A Jerusalem Voice for Justice” (ecumenical religious leaders from Jerusalem), and page 2 is a copy of a response that the Ottawa group, ‘Focus on Palestine Group’, wrote to these religious leaders in Jerusalem as an expression of solidarity. We are being asked whether we might write similar letters of solidarity in support. Shawn contacted Robin Wardlaw of Pal Net SW to see whether they received this, and what action they would suggest. Robin replied that PalNet had not received the request but he will share with their members. He recommends that the Commission act on behalf of Shining Waters by adding its name in solidarity and also advising/enabling congregations to act by putting the letter and the suggested action from the Ottawa group on the website and in Daring Justice as soon as possible.
The question was asked where the letter from the Jerusalem Voices was first published; Shawn said it appears on the Sabeel-Kairos website, so perhaps that is where the Ottawa group first read and responded to it. 
[bookmark: _Hlk198911514]MOTION by Lois Brown/Irene Green			SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-06
that the Social and Ecological Justice Commission endorse the letter, and write a letter of solidarity to the “Jerusalem Voices” from Shining Waters Regional Council to be signed by the President.
MOTION	CARRIED

Susan and Lois will draft a reply and contact Tina Conlon.

PalNet-SW Report							Appendix 7
Received for information.

PalNet Request for Funding 						Appendix 8
	MOTION by Don Ford/Irene Green				SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-07
	that the Commission provide $100 toward the May 24th event (area churches and riding 	associations) screening of the film ‘Jaffa, the Orange’s Clockwork’ and discussion about 	boycott and divestment. 
	MOTION 							CARRIED
		
· Homelessness & Poverty/Income Inequality (Susan, Irene) 
1. GLI Update: Irene and Susan attended the last national meeting, and Shawn attended the Ontario network meeting on May 13. The Toronto group, including Tina Conlon, Mary Sanderson and others) are trying to get GLI on the Toronto City Council agenda.

2. Ontario Budget and new legislation (Bill 6: Safer Municipalities Act, 2025)
Susan drew our attention to the links below circulated in the agenda. 
Press Release: Ontario Taking Action to Protect Parks and Public Spaces (Province re-introducing legislation to help municipalities end encampments while continuing to invest in safe and supportive housing)
https://news.ontario.ca/en/release/1005857/ontario-taking-action-to-protect-parks-and-public-spaces
Encampment Justice Coalition letter (online letter to Premier Ford) Appendix 9
A copy of the text of the letter is appended. The online version is found here: https://docs.google.com/document/d/1GUrFV9pq6aCNcelMViZr2fpeHH7T_8lHYRfoHb_eomo/edit?usp=sharing

MOTION by Irene Greene/ Lois Brown 			SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-08
that we request the President to add the name of Shining Waters Regional Council of The United Church of Canada to the Encampment Justice Coalition Letter. 
	MOTION 							CARRIED

Susan will contact Tina immediately requesting the Regional Council signature. 

3. Letter from Port Nelson United Church: Petition		Appendices 10&11
Port Nelson United sent a letter (Appendix 10) on behalf of Faith Communities of Halton Advocates for the Unhoused (Appendix 11). They are asking all Regional Councils in Ontario to support a petition to the Legislative Assembly of Ontario calling for the province to recognize that homelessness is not an option, and to implement effective, adequately funded, permanent solutions. They are asking each Regional Council to encourage Communities of Faith to collect signatures of support for the petition. 
MOTION by Don Ford/Irene Greene			SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-09
that we add Shining Waters Regional Council name to the petition and we circulate the request to Communities of Faith via Daring Justice.
	MOTION 							CARRIED

· Ecological Subcommittee (Don, Jennifer, Susan)
Bill 5 (dealt with earlier in the agenda)
Planet Care Share – next webinar scheduled for May 27. 
Pipeline: Letter to Prospective Financiers Pipeline Projects		Appendix 12
Susan shared she just learned of this letter that is being sent to businesses/financiers of pipeline projects from Faith leaders across Canada. Many United Church individuals have signed it and they are also asking for organizations to sign. 
	MOTION by Irene Greene/Lois Brown			SW-SEJC-2025-05-20-10
that we endorse the letter and request the President to add Shining Waters Regional Council name to the letter. 
	MOTION 							CARRIED
Susan will follow up with Tina.

· Right Relations (Lois) – no report
 
Report from Susan Eagle						Appendix 13
Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness Conference Report from Susan Eagle is appended to the minutes. Susan expressed gratitude to the Commission for the opportunity to attend. She still hopes to follow-up with some contacts she made at the conference. 

New Business
“Toward 2035” Plan: Shawn reported that a Town Hall meeting for the Regional Council is tentatively scheduled for June 17th at 7 PM, where members of the Commission and Regional Council are urged to attend. The meeting will present information about a strategic plan, “Toward 2035”, a conversation that began in November 2024 among Regional and General Council Executive Ministers, key staff, and the General Council Executive. The General Secretary, Michael Blair just released a letter introducing Toward 2035.

This plan is based on key data markers for Communities of Faith and the denomination in 1992, 2023, and what might be likely scenarios for 2035 without intervention. It includes some high-level conclusions of what needs to be addressed as we look toward 2035 as a denomination. 
The strategic work will involve a facilitated conversation at General Council 45 and provide a framework for a revised and focused Strategic Plan for 2026-2028 that is hope will have even greater denominational engagement and scope than the current General Council Office plan. 
Attending the Town Hall will provide the most up-to-date insights before the discussion about the “Toward 2025” plan moves forward to the General Council meeting.
Next Meetings  
Tuesday, June 17, 2025. Reflection Volunteer: To be decided

Closing Prayer and Adjournment 
Members were invited to share where they notice hope as we move towards Pentecost the winds of change and new spirit. 

The chair declared the meeting adjourned at 3:30 pm


Appendix 1 – Sample Congratulatory Election Letter to MPPs
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Appendix 2 - List of Shining Water MPPs and Ridings

SHINING WATERS RIDINGS AND MPPS 2025
Email List of MPPs for letter of congratulations

1. Aris Babikian 					Scarborough—Agincourt
aris.babikian@pc.ola.org		

1. Doly Begum 						Scarborough Southwest
dbegum-qp@ndp.on.ca	

1. Jessica Bell 						University—Rosedale
jbell-qp@ndp.on.ca			

1. Stephanie Bowman 					Don Valley West
sbowman.mpp.co@liberal.ola.org

1. Hon. Paul Calandra 					Markham—Stouffville
paul.calandra@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Stan Cho 					Willowdale
stan.cho@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Raymond Sung Joon Cho 			Scarborough North
raymond.cho@pc.ola.org

1. Michelle Cooper 					Eglinton—Lawrence
michelle.cooper@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Doug Downey 					Barrie-Springwater-Oro-Medonte
doug.downey@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Jill Dunlop					Simcoe North
jill.dunlop@pc.ola.org

1. Lee Fairclough 					Etobicoke—Lakeshore
lfairclough.mpp.co@liberal.ola.org

1. Mohamed Firin 					York South—Weston
mohamed.firin@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Doug Ford 					Etobicoke North
doug.fordco@pc.ola.org

1. Dawn Gallagher Murphy 				Newmarket—Aurora dawn.gallaghermurphy@pc.ola.org

1. Alexa Gilmour 					Parkdale—High Park
agilmour-qp@ndp.on.ca		
1. Chris Glover 						Spadina—Fort York
cglover-qp@ndp.on.ca		

1. Hardeep Singh Grewal 				Brampton East	
hardeep.grewal@pc.ola.org		
		
1. Silvia Gualtieri 					Mississauga East—Cooksville
silvia.gualtieri@pc.ola.org

1. Andrea Hazell 					Scarborough—Guildwood
ahazell.mpp.co@Liberal.ola.org

1. Hon. Sylvia Jones 					Dufferin—Caledon
sylvia.jones@pc.ola.org

1. Logan Kanapathi 					Markham—Thornhill
logan.kanapathico@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Michael S. Kerzner 				York Centre		
michael.kerzner@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Andrea Khanjin 				Barrie—Innisfil		
andrea.khanjin@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Stephen Lecce 					King—Vaughan		
stephen.lecce@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Graham McGregor 				Brampton North	
graham.mcgregor@pc.ola.org

1. Mary-Margaret McMahon 				Beaches—East York		
mmcmahon.mpp.co@liberal.ola.org

1. Hon. Caroline Mulroney				York—Simcoe		
caroline.mulroney@pc.ola.org			

1. Hon. Michael Parsa 				Aurora—Oak Ridges—Richmond Hill	
*No email April 2025
Constituency office
Suite 201, 13085 Yonge St.
Richmond Hill, ON L4E 3S8	 Tel.: 905-773-6250	Fax: 905-773-8158 Toll Free: 888-486-5352

1. Tom Rakocevic 					Humber River—Black Creek	
trakocevic-qp@ndp.on.ca		

1. Sheref Sabawy					Mississauga—Erin Mills	
sheref.sabawy@pc.ola.org

1. Amarjot Sandhu 					Brampton West		
amarjot.sandhu@pc.ola.org	

1. Hon. Prabmeet Singh Sarkaria 			Brampton South	
prabmeet.sarkaria@pc.ola.org

1. Adil Shamji 						Don Valley East			
ashamji.mpp.co@liberal.ola.org

1. Laura Smith 						Thornhill				
laura.smith@pc.ola.org

1. David Smith 					Scarborough Centre		
david.smith1@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Graydon Smith 				Parry Sound—Muskoka	
graydon.smith@pc.ola.org

1. Stephanie Smyth 					Toronto—St. Paul's		
ssmyth.mpp.co@liberal.ola.org

1. Marit Stiles 						Davenport				
mstiles-qp@ndp.on.ca	

1. Hon. Kinga Surma 					Etobicoke Centre		
kinga.surma@pc.ola.org	

1. Peter Tabuns 					Toronto—Danforth			
tabunsp-qp@ndp.on.cax	

1. Hon. Vijay Thanigasalam 				Scarborough—Rouge Park	
vijay.thanigasalam@pc.ola.org

1. Hon. Michael A. Tibollo 				Vaughan—Woodbridge		
michael.tibolloco@pc.ola.org

1. Jonathan Tsao 					Don Valley North			
jtsao.mpp.co@liberal.ola.org

1. Daisy Wai 						Richmond Hill			
daisy.wai@pc.ola.org	

1. Hon. Charmaine A. Williams 			Brampton Centre		
charmaine.williams@pc.ola.org

1. Kristyn Wong-Tam 					Toronto Centre		
kwong-tam-qp@ndp.on.ca	

Appendix 3 – Quarterly Financial Statement of SEJC Expenditures
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Appendix 4 - Technical review of Bill 5: “Protect Ontario by Unleashing our Economy Act 			2025” (from Don Ford)

Report to: Ecological and Social Justice Commission of the Shining Waters Regional Council
Prepared by: Don Ford, B.Sc., P.Geo., FGC
Date: May 18, 2025

Re: Technical Review of Bill 5: “Protect Ontario by Unleashing our Economy Act”

Summary:

Ontario tabled Bill 5, the “Protect Ontario by Unleashing our Economy Act” on April 17, 2025. It passed 2nd reading last week, and is proceeding to committee meetings the week of May 19.

The Ontario Government says that the intention of this Bill is to “streamline approval processes while maintaining robust environmental standards… unleash the economic potential of its critical minerals to make the province’s economy the most competitive place in the G7 to invest, create jobs and do business”.

In reality, I believe that this omnibus bill will implement many changes to several laws that have the potential to affect our communities, our health, and our lives. The existing Acts that are affected include the Electricity Act; Endangered Species Act; Environmental Assessment Act; Environmental Protection Act; Mining Act; Ontario Energy Board Act; Ontario Heritage Act; and Rebuilding Ontario Place Act.
Specifically, I would like to focus on Schedules 2, 9, and 10.
1. Schedules 2&10: Schedule 2 repeals Ontario’s Endangered Species Act that protects the most vulnerable plants and animals in Ontario. This Act is replaced with a much weaker Species Conservation Act. 
1. Schedule 3: Cancels environmental reviews for a proposed landfill in Dresden and the proposed Eagles Nest Mine in Northern Ontario
1. Schedule 5: Proposes major changes to the Mining Act – including overrides of environmental reviews and due process for the consideration of social and indigenous impacts
1. Schedule 7: Removes obligation for archaeological assessments for major projects 
1. Schedule 9: Special Economic Zone Act. Allows the Premier or cabinet to make designated projects or “trusted proponents” exempt from one or more municipal or provincial laws.

Schedules 2&10: Endangered Species Act
The language in Section 1(2) which refers to the updated purpose of the Act says it all. “To provide for the protection and conservation of species while taking into account social and economic considerations including the need for sustainable economic growth in Ontario.

Collectively, these two schedules repeal the existing Endangered Species Act and rename it the “Species Conservation Act”. In the new Act, species recovery is no longer a goal and harassment of endangered wildlife is no longer regulated. In addition, habitat protection is limited to dwelling for animals (i.e., nest, den) and critical root zone for plants. Both are too small for long term survival. Finally, an online permit registration system is proposed to allow proponents to harm species with no clear path for the Ministry of the Environment to refuse applications.

Schedule 3: Environmental Assessment Act
This schedule exempts the Eagle’s Nest mine in Northern Ontario and the Dresden Landfill in Southern Ontario from the requirements of Environmental Assessment Act. The first exemption affects the rights of Indigenous peoples, and the second fast-tracks the re-opening of a former landfill against the opinions of local residents and politicians.

Schedule 5: Mining Act
This schedule allows the Minister to fast-track authorizations (mine authorization and permitting delivery team) for new mines, and revoke existing unpatented mining claims, mining lease, or mining rights. As a professional geoscientist, I support having an efficient review and permitting process for new mines, but given the potential environmental liabilities of abandoned mines, we still need a thorough and rigorous review process. Unfortunately, our northern ecosystems and Indigenous Peoples will pay the price if we get it wrong.

Schedule 9: Special Economic Zones Act
This schedule proposes a new Act that would allow Cabinet to create Special Economic Zones, that will include similar powers to existing the Emergency Management and Civil Protection Act. Three new terms are introduced: “Trusted Proponents”, “Designated Projects”, and “Special Economic Zones”, any and all of which can be identified by the Minister for any reason at any time. Unfortunately, there is no defined process or criteria for these designations, which creates a lack of transparency, and eliminates guardrails that could protect human or ecosystem health. The province has indicated that the “Ring of Fire” is the primary target, but the current language allows for implementation anywhere at any time.

Potential Actions:

1. Listen to the webinar offered by Environmental Defense
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6Lj7ZqlPIGM

1. Sign the letter prepared by Ecojustice
https://ecojustice.ca/take-action/tell-doug-ford-ontarios-wildlife-isnt-for-sale/

1. Letters to MPs, Premier (example attached)[image: ]




Donald Ford, B.Sc., P.Geo., FGC

Attachment (1)
Draft Letter:

May 21, 2025
Standing Committee on the Interior
Whitney Block
Room 1405
99 Wellesley Street W
Toronto, ON M7A 1A2        Via on-line submission to sci@ola.org

Attention: 	Aria Babikian, MPP, Chair; 
Tanzima Khan, Committee Clerk
Dear Mr. Babukian: 
Re: Bill 5 - Protect Ontario by Unleashing our Economy Act 2025
We are writing to strongly oppose Bill 5: the Protect Ontario by Unleashing Our Economy Act and its dangerous proposals, including the creation of Special Economic Zones, the weakening of Ontario’s endangered species protections, and the exemption of the Eagle’s Nest mine and Dresden Landfill from environmental assessments.
Bill 5 gives your government new powers to allow corporations to ignore laws that protect the environment, public health, and Indigenous rights — without any accountability to Ontario residents. This is unacceptable.
The new Species Conservation Act (Schedules 2 & 10) would strip away real protections for at-risk species and their habitats. Science and recovery planning are being replaced by an empty process that will not protect our wildlife.
The exemption for the Eagle’s Nest mine (Schedule 3) removes the need for a full environmental assessment — ignoring the serious risks to climate-critical peatlands and Indigenous territory. This same schedule eliminates the environmental assessment for the proposed landfill in Dresden. Both of these exemptions go against Canada’s commitments to reconciliation and climate action.
The Special Economic Zones Act (Schedule 9) would grant unprecedented powers to the Provincial Cabinet and could allow corporations or individuals to skirt provincial laws and/or municipal by-laws in areas across Ontario. There are no geographic limits, no criteria or rules, and no public input. This is not how our democracy here in Canada should work.
We recognize that we are facing economic challenges here in Ontario, but we cannot give up our vital environmental protections or give the Provincial Cabinet unlimited power. Neither action will solve the trade war or stimulate economic growth. It will only bring us closer to the chaos we’ve south of the border. It would also severely undermine Indigenous rights.
Ontarians deserve better. We urge you to withdraw or amend Bill 5 to ensure robust protection for the environment, human health, and vulnerable members of the Ontario public, including Indigenous peoples, who may otherwise be harmed by the amendments contained in the various schedules.

Sincerely,
Appendix 5 – Staff Report (Shawn Redden)

SEJC Staff Report from Shawn Redden 				May 20, 2025
Staff and Network Meetings
Part of my work involves networking and information meetings with General Council and other Regional Justice Staff, and with wider UCC networks. These include:
· Regional Council Justice Staff
· Palestine /Israel – Regional Council & GCO staff 
· Champions for Palestine – UCC network of story and action sharing (monthly)
· GLI national network and Ontario network gathering pre-meeting (monthly)
· Regional Climate Roundtable (seasonally)

Climate Justice
Faithful Footprints has 2 new flyers available for download. One shows examples of eligible projects and the other speaks to benefits of doing the environmental upgrades/work to buildings. https://www.faithfulfootprints.org/promotionalmaterial?utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=FF_April2025
GCO staff person responsible for Climate Justice, Lori Neale, copied me on her emails to UCC congregations in Shining Waters, thanking them for their participation in ‘For Love of Creation / Earth Week’ and registering their events on the For Love of Creation website: Fairlawn UCC, Trinity-St. Paul’s UCC, Stouffville UCC, and Islington UCC.

Palestine/Israel
I continue to work with the subgroup of PalNet that was set up to work on the Palestine Land Exercise (PLE). The group includes some people from PalNet, as well as other individuals from the Region who attended the training event last October. We are corresponding with another group on the west coast who are adapting the exercise for a different demographic and include more Palestinian voices.

Other
There is a G7 Jubilee People’s Forum and Public Action being organized by KAIROS during the G7 period. It will be held in Calgary, June 12-15. (UCC is a member of KAIROS). The UCC will support four ‘pilgrims’ ages 18-24 to attend who live closer to the area, although anyone can register on their own.  https://kairoscanada.org/jubilee-2025-canada/g7-peoples-forum Register by June 1st.

Hunger on the Hill, organized by the Canadian Foodgrains Bank, will be held in Ottawa, October 18-22. The UCC will support Pilgrims to attend (over age 18). It is an opportunity to learn about global hunger, meet with MP’s and with other ecumenical participants. Learn more:  https://united-church.ca/opportunities/hunger-hill-canadian-foodgrains-bank-ottawa




Appendix 6 – “A Jerusalem Voice for Justice” (forwarded by Peter Hartmans, Executive Minister)
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Appendix 7 – Report from PalNet-SW

Report to the Social and Ecological Commission of Shining Waters
from Palestine Network, Shining Waters
April, 2025

Palestine Network, Shining Waters met on Tues. April 22, 2025. There were 13 members present. 

Divestment
· Robin Wardlaw and Barbara Lloyd met with about 20 people from Trinity St. Paul’s church and other community members, including some from University Rosedale for Palestine. The session included a time of reflection by the participants about current events in Palestine and Israel, background on BDS, a short explanation of how to divest, both as a congregation and as an individual, as well as a time for Q & A.
· For the future, PalNet needs to create a template of a congregational motion urging divestment to Trustee Boards as well as to review and approve a template for a socially responsible investing policy for Boards of Trustees.
· Robin Wardlaw circulated a report on the gathering and suggestions for the future to PalNet membership. 
Education
· The Bible and the War on Gaza webinar series is a great success (Apr. 16, 23, 30) and was oversubscribed (attendance was limited to 100). Feedback to the organizers and presenter has been extremely positive. Presenter is Dan Epp-Tiessen and facilitators are Barbara Lloyd and Adele Boy from PalNet SW. Betsy Anderson of the Middle East Working Group is the technical support person.
· Participants have been receiving videos of the sessions and copies of Dan Epp-Tiessen’s slides. 
Motions for GC 45
· Robin Wardlaw, Ken McEvoy, Paul Shepherd, and George Bartlett each created a short video in support of the each of the four proposals that will be sent to GC45 with Shining Waters concurrence. 
Palestine Land Exercise (PLE)
· The Palestine Land Exercise group in Vancouver has revised the script and had a test exercise session. They are further revising the script to respond to feedback from participants. The PalNet SW PLE group is hoping to do their own test session with the most recent version of the Vancouver script as soon as they receive it. 
Coalition for Charter Rights and Freedoms
· Paul Shepherd has been active in the Coalition for Charter Rights and Freedoms (of which PalNet is a member) that was formed in opposition to a proposed city of Toronto by-law that would restrict gathering and protests within a certain radius of “vulnerable institutions” (“bubble zones”). Churches are one of the named institutions.
· Paul spoke at a rally at Nathan Phillips Square on April 17 (and was quoted at some length by CBC news), has attended meetings at Metropolitan United and with Elbows Up Canada, and was to meet with city Councillors on April 23. 
https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/rally-against-proposal-for-bubble-zone-bylaw-1.7513363
Collaborating for Palestine
· Jane Enticknap, Ken McEvoy, and Judi McCallum (representing PalNet SW, UNJPPI, and the Middle East Working Group) have been planning an event with members of several downtown riding associations (Davenport, High Park, University Rosedale, St. Paul’s). The event will take place at Trinity St. Paul’s church on Sat. May 24 from 6:00 to 10:00 pm and feature a screening of the film “Jaffa, the Orange’s Clockwork.” There will also be a discussion of ways of furthering our efforts with boycott and divestment. 
Palestine Network Shining Waters Leadership
· Robin Wardlaw (chair) and Judi McCallum (secretary) both offered their resignations as chair and secretary of the group effective June, 2025. The members thanked them both and extended their gratitude for their service to PalNet SW for the last five years. We are delighted that Paul Shepherd will assume the position of chair for the group. We are currently seeking a secretary. 

Respectfully submitted,
Robin Wardlaw (chair)
Judi McCallum (secretary)
Collaboration for Palestine



















Appendix 8 – Funding Request from PalNet-SW (Received by email)

May 5, 2025

Dear Ms. Eagle,

I am writing today to request a donation from the Social and Ecological Justice Commission of Shining Waters in support of an event that will take place on May 24 in support of justice for Palestine. 

PalNet SW and Bathurst United were approached by a congregation member of Bathurst who is also a member of a riding association in Toronto. The riding associations in Toronto are apparently interested in making connections with faith communities, and she felt we would be a good place to start. 

Since then we have met and are planning a screening of the film "Jaffa, the Orange's Clockwork" in addition to a discussion of how we can use boycott and BDS to help put pressure on the government of Israel and help change public opinion regarding the situation in Palestine. PalNet SW would have an opportunity to speak about our work with divestment. Besides PalNet and Bathurst, the Middle East Working Group of Bathurst, Trinity St. Pauls' and Bloor St. is represented as is UNJPPI, along with riding associations from Davenport, Parkdale High Park, and University Rosedale. 

The budget for the evening is about $700: $400 for the film, $200 for light refreshments, $100 for printing. The charge to attendees of the event will be by suggested donation. We are appealing to sponsor organizations for donations of $100 to cover the cost of the event.  

We are pleased that the riding associations have seen us as partners in the work for Palestine, and look forward to working together in the future. We appreciate your consideration of this request for funding. 

Sincerely,

Judi McCallum
Secretary, Palestine Network Shining Waters

Copies to:   	Shawn Redden, Justice and Faith Formation Minister, Shining Waters
		Robin Wardlaw, Chair, Palestine Network, Shining Waters







Appendix 9 – Encampment Justice Letter (Re. Bill 6)

Dear Premier Ford, 

Ontario’s homelessness crisis has exploded. Last year, 80,000 Ontarians experienced homelessness — more than triple the number since 2018, and nearly three times the number of shelter beds in Ontario. Between astronomical rents, the loss of affordable rentals, and stagnating housing construction, there is almost nowhere affordable left to live in Ontario. Add to this situation American tariffs and threats to our sovereignty, which are endangering people’s livelihoods. 

Healthy, accessible, appropriate, secure, and affordable housing is the solution to homelessness. It must be protected and expanded to help Ontarians weather the storm of economic uncertainty and American aggression. This should be a core part of your tariff response, including a full suite of protections: rent controls, increased income support and housing benefits, significant investments in deeply affordable and supportive housing, and safe, dignified services and emergency shelter options that people would willingly choose.

Instead, Bill 6, the Safer Municipalities Act, 2025 imposes punitive measures on encampments and their residents. This Bill targets homeless people believed to be in possession of drugs in public as a means to immediately evict them, arrest them, jail them for up to six months, or fine them $10,000 — or all four. With supervised consumption sites shut down, it leaves nowhere for homeless people to use drugs, and it could make being homeless in itself an aggravating factor in cases of trespass to property. Your government has also threatened the use of the notwithstanding clause to override people’s fundamental rights and freedoms should the courts prevent the clearing of encampments. If passed, Bill 6 will impact thousands of Ontarians who are homeless right now, and will continue to impact a projected 300,000 more in the midst of economic instability. Not only is this approach alarming, discriminatory, and a violation of some of the most vulnerable people’s Charter rights, it does not work. 

It also does not have broad political support. The vast majority of Ontario’s 444 municipalities want more provincial resources and support — not the punishment of homeless people. The Ontario NDP, the Ontario Liberal Party, and the Green Party of Ontario have all spoken out against criminalizing people forced to live outdoors. 

Punishing encampments and their residents, and wrongly suggesting that jails and coercive drug treatment — not housing — are the solution, is a failed policy imported from the United States. It has not made any Americans any less homeless, but it has been shown to cause immense harm, significantly divert police resources, and increase policing costs, all paid for by public tax dollars. It also will increase prison costs: every single homeless person who is incarcerated in Ontario costs the public $133,955 a year. Punishing encampment residents instead of providing the housing people need costs more than anyone wants to pay — ethically, morally, and fiscally. In Ontario, we can’t afford to import this cruel American approach, especially at a time when Canada must assert its distinct values and identity. 

Importantly, there is no archetypal homeless person. They are seniors who have lost a spouse and who can’t afford housing on their own. They are women and youth, forced to choose between homelessness and an unsafe or violent home. They are Indigenous people displaced on their own lands, and refugees forced onto the streets after fleeing unimaginable circumstances. They are people with disabilities, unable to afford rent on provincial assistance. They are people who have been displaced from affordable rentals by development, and people who have lost their jobs — a group that is likely to grow. Some, though not the majority, are people at risk of injury and death from unregulated drugs who lack access to care, treatment, and safer indoor spaces and services. Regardless of who they are, everyone deserves housing and support that meets their needs, as they define them. 

We are the Encampment Justice Coalition, and we represent a vast range of concerned groups: people with lived experience, grassroots volunteers, front-line agencies, legal clinics, and national and international civil society organizations. We represent communities from across Ontario, and have expertise in housing, homelessness, health care, drug policy and practice, disability justice, human rights, settlement, migrant justice, public transit, and Canadian law. We stand together to affirm that homelessness is not a crime. 

With Canada at a precipice, criminal law and policing cannot be invoked to divide Ontarians. Your government must stand together with all Ontarians, including encampment residents, by rescinding Bill 6, upholding human rights, and committing to the evidence-based solutions — including and especially housing — that can end homelessness. 

We look forward to speaking with you further and to your response. 

Cc: Rob Flack, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 
Graydon Smith, Associate Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 
Michael Parsa, Minister of Children, Community and Social Services 
Sylvia Jones, Minister of Health 
Vijay Thanigasalam, Associate Minister of Mental Health and Addictions 
Doug Downey, Attorney General 
Michael Tibollo, Associate Attorney General 
Marit Stiles, Leader of the Official Opposition 
Catherine McKenney, Shadow Minister for Housing 
Lisa Gretzky, Shadow Minister for Children, Community and Social Services 
France Gélinas, Shadow Minister for Health 
Robin Lennox, Shadow Minister for Mental Health and Addictions 
Kristyn Wong-Tam, Shadow Attorney General 
Bonnie Crombie, Leader of the Ontario Liberal Party 
Adil Shamji, Housing 
Lee Fairclough, Mental Health, Addictions and Homelessness 
Mike Schreiner, Leader of the Green Party of Ontario     

Signed,  
1. Advocacy Centre for Tenants Ontario  
2. African Canadian Collective  
3. African Centre for Refugees in Ontario-Canada  
4. Algoma Community Legal Clinic   
5. Alliance to End Homelessness Ottawa  
6. Black Legal Action Centre  
7. Butterfly   
8. Canadian Centre for Housing Rights  
9. Canadian Civil Liberties Association  
10. Canadian Drug Policy Coalition  
11. Crisis in Our City Network   
12. Disability Justice Network of Ontario  
13. Drug Strategy Network of Ontario  
14. Encampment Coalition of York Region  
15. Engage Barrie  
16. Equity Network  
17. Finch Avenue Community Center  
18. Hamilton and District Labour Council  
19. Hamilton Encampment Support Network 
 20. Harm Reduction Action Collective (HRAC)  
21. Harm Reduction Advocacy Collective Toronto  
22. HIV & AIDS Legal Clinic Ontario (HALCO)  
23. HIV Legal Network 
24. Kensington Market Community Land Trust  
25. Legal Clinic of Guelph and Wellington County  
26. Live Educate Transform Society (LET’S) 
 27. Maytree  
28. Mississauga Community Legal Services 
 29. Mozia Women's Network Society  
 30. National Right to Housing Network  
31. Nellie's  
32. Niagara Community Legal Clinic  
33. Northwest Community Legal Clinic  
34. ODSP Action Coalition  
35. Ontario Alliance to End Homelessness 
36. Ontario Coalition for the Rights of Homeless People  
37. Ontario Disability Coalition  
38. Parkdale Activity-Recreation Centre (PARC) 
39. Peel Poverty Action Group  
40. Progress Belleville  
41. Progress Toronto 
 42. Réseau ACCESS Network  
43. Right to Housing Toronto (R2HTO)  
44. Ripple Community Collective 
 45. Rwandan Canadian Healing Centre (RCHC)  
46. Shelter & Housing Justice Network  
47. Showing Up for Racial Justice Toronto (SURJ) 
48. Social Development Centre Waterloo Region 
49. Social Justice & Advocacy Committee, Anglican Diocese of Toronto 
50. Social Planning Toronto 
51. St. Felix Centre 
52. Substance Overdose Prevention and Education Network (SOPEN) 
53. The Shift 
54. Toronto Alliance to End Homelessness 
55. Toronto Chinatown Land Trust 
56. Toronto Indigenous Harm Reduction 
57. TTC Riders 
58. Voices For Unhoused Liberation 
59. Waterloo Region Community Legal Services 
60. Waterloo Region Drug Action Team 
61. Women's National Housing and Homelessness Network
 62. York South-Weston 

Tenant Union Organizations working outside of Ontario in solidarity, 
1. Barrier Free Saskatchewan 
2. Truro Housing Outreach Society

























Appendix 10 – Letter from Port Nelson United Church
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Appendix 11 – Background information on the Advocates for the Unhoused 
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Appendix 12 - Letter to prospective financiers Pipeline Projects

A letter to prospective financiers of pipeline projects Coastal GasLink Phase 2 and Prince Rupert Gas Transmission, from faith leaders across Canada

May 26, 2025

To:	David McKay, CEO of Royal Bank of Canada
Darryl White, CEO of Bank of Montreal
Raymond Chun, CEO of Toronto-Dominion Bank
L. Scott Thomson, CEO of Scotiabank
Victor Dodig, CEO of Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce
Laurent Ferreira, CEO of Banque Nationale
Guy Cormier, CEO of Caisse Desjardins
Roy Gori, CEO of Manulife
Kevin Strain, CEO of Sun Life
Paul Mahon, CEO of Great-West Lifeco
V. Prem Watsa, CEO of Fairfax
Alison Nankivell, CEO of Export Development Canada
Minister of International Trade

Dear executives and minister,

We are faith leaders from Christian, Jewish, Muslim, Buddhist, Quaker, Mennonite, and Unitarian Universalist communities across Canada. We are writing to advise you of our deep concern about and moral opposition to Liquified Natural Gas (LNG) projects that have been proposed in northern British Columbia, especially Coastal GasLink (CGL) Phase 2 and the Prince Rupert Gas Transmission (PRGT) pipelines. We urge you not to commit any new corporate or project level financing in support of these projects. There are clear environmental, economic, and reputational risks associated with these projects, particularly as they have not been given Free, Prior, and Informed Consent by Hereditary Indigenous leaders and impacted community members.,  

Our faiths share a moral imperative to provide caring stewardship of the Earth, which we hold
sacred. We are compelled to speak out when decisions threaten the delicate balance of the natural world and the well-being of present and future generations. Our faiths’ commitment to justice compels us to stand with Indigenous Peoples protecting their lands and waters from appropriation, destruction, and pollution by extractive industries. Free, Prior, and Informed Consent is not only a moral imperative, but a requirement of international and Canadian law, and it must be respected. 

CGL Phase 2 and PRGT threaten to poison multiple salmon-bearing rivers and disrupt complex forest, river, and marine ecosystems, all of which are central to Indigenous lifeways and a rich culture dating back millenia. These impacts will exacerbate existing inequalities, disproportionately impacting the Indigenous communities that are already facing many substantial challenges. The Wet’suwet’en, Gitxsan and Gitanyow people are prepared to defend their sacred lands, as they have for generations; as faith leaders, we are called to stand with them. This is an extension of our duty to care for all of creation. 

Over the past several years, Wet’suwet’en people have acted to protect a sacred river on their territory from Phase 1 of CGL and hundreds of thousands of Canadian and international allies have stood with them. The Royal Bank of Canada, as the primary funder of this project, sustained serious reputational damage, negative media attention, and increased shareholder attention on sustainable finance and Indigenous rights. Rejecting other projects of this kind is not only responsible from an environmental and social perspective, but will help to protect your company from reputational risk.

Choosing to finance LNG expansion while our communities face wildfires, floods, hurricanes, and deadly heat waves goes against the principles shared by all our faiths. Our congregations are increasingly aware of the role that financial institutions play in financing the climate crisis. If you choose to continue down this path, you will be held accountable by your religious clients. We are increasingly unwilling to work with financial institutions who act in ways that are completely contrary to our values, and will inevitably have to reconsider our relationship with any financial institution that involves itself with CGL Phase 2 or PRGT. 

We hereby express our deep and abiding opposition to CGL Phase 2 and PRGT, and our solidarity with Wet’suwet’en, Gitxsan, and Gitanyow leaders. We implore you to listen to the growing chorus of opposition to these projects, to honour your climate and racial equity commitments, and to prioritize your responsibility to youth and future generations. A small group of us would very much like to meet with you to discuss the concerns raised in this letter. Please reach out to xxx to if you are willing to meet.

Sincerely,

[Add your name to the signatory list here!]
https://forms.gle/GTwVoz5LuPGqu5Lo9
Rev. Lynn Harrison, Unitarian Universalist Minister
Sisters Mary-Ellen Francoeur and Mary Halder, Sisters of Service
Rev. Michael Van Dusen, Anglican
Lyn Adamson, Quaker
Aadil Nathani, Co-Founder, Green Ummah
Len Desroches, Holy Trinity Church
Martha Asselin, Eco-Spirituality Leader, St Aidan's Anglican Church
Rev. Dr. Jonathan Schmidt, Clergy, Evangelical Lutheran Church in Canada
Rev. Cameron Watts, Fairlawn Avenue United Church
Pamela Woodland, Oak Bay Climate Force
Broad View United Church congregation members M. L. Crawshaw, Robin Breckon, Elizabeth Doherty, Eugene Hetherington, Min Goo Kang, and Jean Jenkins 
Rev. Ma. Christina Conlon, Davenport Perth Community Ministry
Rev. Alexander Wilson, St. Andrew's Presbyterian
Rev. Brian McIntosh, Applewood United Church
Rev. Dr. Robin Wardlaw, East End United Regional Ministry
Jo-Anne Atherley, interim chair of Islamic Social services and Resources Association
Rev. Shawn Gauthier, Vancouver Unitarians
Joe Mihevc, Former Professor of Theology
Rev. Dr. Mervyn Russell, St John's United Church
Murray MacAdam, The Parish Mennonite Brethren congregation
Rev. Canon Lucy Reid, All Saints Lutheran Anglican Church
Judy Jones, Regional Representative, Trinity United Church
Jan Carrie Steven, Grace Mennonite Church
John Deacon, Church of the Redeemer Toronto
Ted Glover, Social Justice and Advocacy Committee, Anglican Diocese of Toronto
Rev. Dr. Kristin Philipson, Rosedale United Church
Executive Director of Office for Systemic Justice, Federation of Sisters of St. Joseph of Canada
Sisters Rosemary Fry, Georgette Gregory, Roberta Freeman, and Mary A. Fatta of Sisters of St Joseph of Toronto
The Rev'd Dr. Alison Kemper, St. Matthias, Bellwoods
Rev. G. David King, Alderville First Nation United ChurchFdra
Imam, Nayef Abu Qaddum, Daleel Islamic Association
Reverend Brian McIntosh, Applewood United Church
Taha Ghayyur, Executive Director, Justice For All Canada
The Rev. Canon Claudette Taylor, Anglican Church of Canada
Dorothy Peers, Parish Lay Leader, Epiphany and St. Mark Anglican Church
Linda Washburn, Toronto United Mennonite Church
Members of Pax Christi Michèle Brennan, Gregory Gillis, and Angela Orellana Schwalm
Rev. A. Leo Reilly, Pax Christi Toronto
Claude Gillard, Buddhist temple
Agnes Richard, Canadian Chapter Animator, Mouvement Laudato Si' Movement
Sajid Abid, CX
Rev. Gwen McAllister, St. Matthew's Anglican Church
Albertine Doucet, Unitarian
Katherine-Anne Skinner, St Mary Magdalene
Rev. Bob Paterson-Watt, Woodbine Heights Baptist Church
F.G. Colella M.A.M.S., Our Lady of Lourdes Parish
Rev. Andrew Kuhl, Anglican, Parish of Craighurst and Midhurst
Rev. Dr. Jessica Hetherington, United Church of Canada
Won Hur, The United Church of Canada
Jessica Murray, Here & Now Sangha
Rev. Jeffrey Brown, Campus Chaplains Association
Rev. Wendy McNiven, Comox Valley Unitarian Fellowship
Rev. Susan Snelling, Parish of North Essa
Revd. Canon Simon Bell, Trinity and St Margaret of Scotland
Canon Paul Walker, St. John's Church
Rev. Hannah Johnston, Anglican Church of Canada
Pastor Jon Osmond, FreeChurch Toronto
Rev. Aaron Billard, The United Church of Canada
Fr. Prakash Lohale, OP, Dominicans
Mireille Church, Coordinator for Care for Creation Ministry, Archdiocese of Ottawa-Cornwall
Rev. Peter C. Boullata, Unitarian Fellowship of Peterborough
Sisters Mary Tee, Cathy Hickey, Maureen O'Keefe, Theresa Boland, Rona O'Gorman, Charlotte Fitzpatrick, Betty Morrissey, Geraldine Mason, and Patricia March of Sisters of Mercy of Newfoundland
Audrey Ferrer, Director, The Mary Ward Centre for Education, Spirituality & Justice
Alice Harrison, Prayer & Care Coordinator, Shediac Bay Community Church
Reverend Judith Friesen Epp, Home Street Mennonite Church
Deidrie Gardner, Neighbourhood Unitarian Universalist Congregation
Karl Perrin, Vancouver Unitarians Environment Team
Linda Heron, First Unitarian Congregation of Toronto
Randolph Haluza-DeLay, PhD. Central Ontario Animator, Development & Peace - Caritas Canada
Dr Eric J. Schiller, Ottawa Quakers
Margaret Bott, St Basil's Green Team
Susan Draper, Network Coordinator for KAIROS Victoria
Bruna Nota, Conscience Canada
Eric Unger, Conscience Canada, Mennonite Church
Robert Loten, Esquimalt United Church Justice team
Madelyn MacKay, Quaker, Argenta Friends Meeting
Areej Riaz, Director of Climate Programs, EnviroMuslims Canada
Murray Lumley, Danforth Mennonite Church
Rev. Stanley Dale Perkins, United Church of Canada
Harold Morgan, Minister of Haliburton United Church
Rev. Douglas duCharme, Bloor Street United Church
Rev. Paul Reed, United Church of Canada
Aasiya Hussain, CEO, Ecohesian
Shaikh Hamdy Abdelghaffar, Imam of Jami Mosque
Janice C Steven, Commissioned Chaplain, Mennonite Church of Eastern Canada
Rev. Karen Koiter, Anglican Church of Canada
Pastor Thomas Reimer, Rockway Mennonite Church
Rev Jim Houston, Church of the Holy Trinity
Rev. Karen Orlandi, Silver Spire United Church
Rev. Barba McGill, Trillium United Church
Tara Hurford, Director, Centre Oblat - A Voice for Justice
Tom Mitchell, Property Chair, Salt Spring Island United Church of Canada
Arlene Dashwood, Chair of the Social Justice Committee, Salt Spring Island United Church of Canada
Joyce Harris, Sisters of St. Ann
The Rev. Adam Yates, St. Faith's Anglican Church
Fr. Ken Thorson, OMI Lacombe Canada (Oblates)
Sabrina Chiefari, Integral Ecology Specialist, Ministry for Social Justice, Peace, and Creation Care - Sisters of St. Joseph of Toronto
Robert Smith, Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate
Barbara Dutton, Catholic Women's League of Canada.
Mrs. Barbara Henshall, Creation Matters Working Group ACC
Rev. Sally Fritsche, Neighbourhood Unitarian Universalist Congregation
Rev. Karlene Kimber, Belmont United Church
Rev. Kevin Fitzpatrick, Janetville Pastoral Charge
Rev. Karen Fraser Gitlitz, Unitarian Universalist Community Minister
Rev. Angie Hocking, Regent Park Community Ministry
Rev. Wendy Luella Perkins, Unitarian Universalist Minister
Jon Samson, member of Justice Team and Lay Worship Team, Esquimalt United Church
Rev. François Paradis, OMI Lacombe Canada
Père Armand Le Gal, OMI, Oblat de Marie Immaculée
















Appendix 13 - Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness Conference Report (Susan Eagle)

Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness Conference
Ottawa   October 29 – 31 2024

Overview of event:
2 ½ days with morning and afternoon workshops and some plenary events with speakers
More than100 workshops available across 16 different topic streams with more than 200 speakers. I attended 7 workshops

Also: information and resources available from 26 exhibits by agencies, advocacy groups and foundations.

Background on Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness
Canadian Alliance offers support services – currently in 80 communities across Canada, to help communities plan to reduce homelessness, train staff and help develop and implement strategies to transition encampment residents to housing. There is an Encampment Resolution Response Team to help communities develop local responses.

Workshops of Interest:
· Collaborative Models: How Private Developers and Non-Profits Are Making Housing Affordable
· Tenants Deserve Better: a Look at Housing Stability and Eviction Prevention Programs
· Co-Creating the Right to Adequate Housing in Canada 
Five key recommendations for fostering a human rights based culture in housing
· Storytelling for Change: How to develop a Public Narrative that Brings People Together
· Adapting Housing First for Different Populations
· Understanding and Preventing Evictions in Canada
· Reducing Chronic Homelessness through Coordination, Collaboration and Partnership
· Numbers Tell the Story: Data Insights on Homelessness in Canada
· Encampment Response Service: A Pathway to Housing
· Revolutionizing Encampments with a Housing Led Approach
· When You Find Yourself Captain of the Javelin Catching Team  Iain DeJong  OrgCode
· Past, Present and Future of Homelessness in Finland
· Transforming Shelters and Services for Permanent Solutions to Homelessness
· Innovative and Adaptive Leadership Solutions on the Path to Ending Homelessness
· Rising Harmful Discourse around Homelessness: What We’re Hearing and how we can flip the discourse

Some basic advocacy planning guidelines:
Bring together people who are most affected as well as those who are interested
Define terms of reference
Bias toward action
Commitment to solve problem
Principles for creating truly accessible housing:
No housing readiness requirements
Choice and self-determination for residents
Understand and practice a recovery orientation
Individualized person-driven supports
Promote and support social and community integration
Must start with each person giving informed consent
Culturally, age and gender appropriate
Trama informed
Wellness promoting
Person centred
Compassionate
Non-judgmental

Reality of Housing Crisis in Canada
“Public has moved from sympathy to annoyance to anger to being apoplectic about encampments.”

Power of story  - “glow from within not gloss from without”
Must be part of larger process to build relationships

Awareness does not necessarily lead to action

Change language – neighbours, “we,” “us.”
· “Home,” instead of housing

More talk of housing as a human right: we all deserve a home

Catching a Javelin – when you catch the sharp edge of public anger, and even ally fatigue

Encampments – Protocols for Residents and staff: these are being worked on in more progressive urban areas (not Barrie, unfortunately!)

Conclusion: 
The conference confirmed for me that there are many committed advocates and some truly amazing work being done to support, respect and empower unhoused people. Unfortunately, the media mostly covers problems and events that further stigmatize unhoused people. 

Efforts such as protocols for encampments and rights for unhoused people help to “re-orient” public opinion to see unhoused people as fellow citizens in our communities.

The housing crisis will require a lot more than just bricks and mortar. It will need the rebuilding of compassionate and inclusive communities. As church, we need to be about both.

My thanks to the commission for enabling me to attend the conference, both to learn more and to network with the many groups and agencies who are doing tremendous work.

Susan Eagle
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Shining Waters Regional Council

+ uﬁu Social & Ecological Justice Commission - Statement of Activity
January - March, 2025

TOTAL
ACTUAL BUDGET OVER BUDGET
Income
Total Income $0.00
GROSS PROFIT $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Expenses
Social and Ecological Justice
Climate/Ecological Justice 1,250.01 -1,250.01
Commission Meetings 624.99 -624.99
External Meetings and Event Registrations 750.00 -750.00
Living into Right Relations 1,250.01 -1,250.01
Microgrants
Ecological Justice 400.00 600.00 -200.00
Leading from the Heart (Youth) 750.00 -750.00
Publicity 174.99 -174.99
Social Justice 600.00 -600.00
Total Microgrants 400.00 2,124.99 -1,724.99
Network Memberships
Other 500.01 -500.01
SJINOR 1,000.00 249.99 750.01
Total Network Memberships 1,000.00 750.00 250.00
Other (Emerging Projects/Requests) 500.01 -500.01
Social Justice 1,500.00 -1,500.00
Total Social and Ecological Justice 1,400.00 8,750.01 -7,350.01
Total Expenses $1,400.00 $8,750.01 $ -7,350.01
NET OPERATING INCOME $-1,400.00 $-8,750.01 $7,350.01

NET INCOME $ -1,400.00 $-8,750.01 $7,350.01
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A Jerusalem Voice for Justice
an ecumenical witness for equality and a just peace
in Palestine/Israel
Jerusalem, 1 April 2025

“Out of the depths | cry to you”
(Psalm 130:1)

We are living in a time of deep crisis. We are writing to you today because we believe that our faith is meant to shine out in times
like these.

As the war in Gaza continues, Israel has launched a war in the West Bank, hidden from the eyes of the world. The Israeli army is
carrying out the largest displacement of Palestinians in the West Bank from their homes since 1967. According to OCHA, already
over 40, 000 Palestinians have been displaced, and are currently living without shelter, essential services, and healthcare.

In this context, we call to mind the parable Jesus told. It is one that unfolds in these very lands. A wounded man lay on the side of
the road. Jesus describes those who passed him by without stopping. Rev. Martin Luther King proposed that they passed him by,
fearing: what will happen to me if | stop? Rev. King wrote that the Good Samaritan instead asked the question: what will happen to
him if | pass him by? Only the Good Samaritan acted in order to save the wounded man’s life. Remembering this parable, we now
wish to address three groups of people.

To our brothers and sisters in Gaza, Gaza City, Khan Younis and Rafah, and the West Bank, in Nablus, Jenin and Tulkarm: We refuse
to simply pass you by. We not only do not forget you, but commit ourselves to solidarity with you. We carry you in our prayers. We
cry with you. We seek to make your cries heard in a world which needs to be shaken out of its complacency.

To those around the globe who see our wounds but do not speak out: We recognize your fear and know that the stakes of
speaking out now are high. Perhaps you still hope, in your silence, that someone else along the way will stop to help. It should be
apparent by now that no one is stopping. Recently, the United States President, Donald Trump, has declared that in a few weeks he
will make vital announcements about the future of our homeland. We fear that the annexation of Palestinian territories by Israel
may be imminent. Increasing use of the names “Judea and Samaria” {instead of the occupied West Bank), exploiting Biblical
terminology to confuse present political realities, manifests a desire to wipe Palestine and the Palestinians off the map, claiming we
do not exist. Now is the time to insist that Palestinians have the right to live in their homeland, and to join with those calling all over
the world for equality, justice and peace for Palestinians and Israeli alike.

Finally, to those Jews and Christians who have been led to believe that God wants Israel to annex our homeland: We want to state
clearly that you have been misguided. All, Palestinians and Israelis, are created in the image and likeness of God. They are all equal in
dignity and rights. Furthermore, our God is a God of love who abhors violence and loves all God’s children. The Palestinians are your
“neighbor” The inviolable commandment in the word of God we share is this: “Love your neighbor as yourself” {Leviticus 19:18,
Matthew 22:39, Mark 12:31, Luke 10:27, Roman 13:9). To expel the

As Palestinians from their homeland is not only an act of violence; it is sacrilege.

we approach Easter, we affirm yet again that the light shines in the darkness and darkness does not overcome it. “What has come
into being in him was life, and the life was the light of all people. The light shines in the darkness, and the darkness did not overcome
it. John 1:3-5)

A Jerusalem Voice for Justice

Members include:

His Beatitude Latin Patriarch of Jerusalem Michel Sabbah {emeritus)
His Grace Lutheran Bishop of the Holy Land Munib Younan {emeritus)
Mr. Yusef Daher

Ms. Sawsan Bitar

Mr. John Munayer

Mr. Samuel Munayer

Rev. David Neuhaus S)

Rev. Frans Bouwen MAfr

Rev. Alessandro Barchi
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April 18, 2025 Ottawa, Canada

Dear Members of A Jerusalem Voice for Justice:

Your Beatitude Latin Patriarch of Jerusalem Michel Sabbah (emeritus)
Your Grace Lutheran Bishop of the Holy Land Munib Younan (emeritus)
Mr. Yusef Daher

Ms. Sawsan Bitar

Mr. John Munayer

Mr. Samuel Munayer

Rev. David Neuhaus SJ

Rev. Frans Bouwen MAfr

Rev. Alessandro Barchi

We, members of the Focus on Palestine Group of First United Church in Ottawa, Canada, have read your words and
heard your call for solidarity. We continue to confront the horror and the anguish of the Israeli assault on Gaza and the
hidden war in the West Bank as we watch news clips and videos, hear and read journalists’ and activists’ reports, and
listen to United Nations and Amnesty International officials and other spokespeople. The horror, the suffering and the
cruelty are unspeakable.

We confirm your fears about the threat of annexation of Palestinian territories and are thankful for your call to action
for those around the globe who have not spoken up against this threat clearly and loudly enough. Thanks to Kairos
Canada and other ecumenical efforts, Canadian Christians have challenged our government to end its unquestioning
support of Israeli violence. However, we acknowledge, with profound sorrow and regret, that Canadian churches at the
local and national level have not committed to mobilizing widespread resistance. There has been insufficient prayer,
lament, prophetic preaching, advocacy and solidarity action. We accept your challenge to turn up the volume and to
join our voices with “those calling all over the world for justice, equality and peace for Palestinians and Israelis alike.”
One avenue that some churches are pursuing is participation in BDS campaigns here in Canada and we pledge that this
and other efforts will continue.

We are thankful that our church, The United Church of Canada, does not believe that God wants Israel to annex
Palestine and to expel Palestinians from their homeland. We agree that Christians who hold this belief have been
misled. We realize, though, that much theological reflection and educational effort are needed to enable Christians to
fully reinterpret and re-imagine Biblical and traditional narratives related to the Exodus, the Promised land and other
themes. Some educational efforts are underway, but there is much work still to be done.

We also join in your commitment to the people of Gaza, Gaza City (the Ahli Arab Hospital), Khan Younis, Rafah, Nablus,
Jenin and Tulkarm. We too refuse simply to look the other way and pass by. We will carry these sisters and brothers in
our hearts, remember them in our prayers and seek to make their cries heard in a world that is often too distracted and
misinformed to hear clearly.

You rightly state that this is a time of darkness and deep crisis, especially for Palestinians.  We share your Easter
affirmation that the light shines in the darkness and the darkness does not overcome it. We are grateful for your
prophetic witness and, with you and with others in the region who have called for solidarity, we will continue to journey
in the light and love of the Gospel of Christ.

Grace and Peace to you,
Glenys Huws

On behalf of the Focus on Palestine Group
Ottawa
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April 22, 2025
Dear Rev. Peter Hartmans,

What if ending homelessness in Ontario wasn’t just possible—Dbut proven, practical, and more affordable
than current practices?

We are reaching out on behalf of the Faith Communities of Halton Advocates for the Unhoused, a
growing grassroots effort rooted in the United Church and committed to advocating for housing as a
human right. We believe the Church has a powerful voice to raise—not only in compassion, but in bold,
evidence-based advocacy that can shape policy and save lives.

We’ve launched a petition to the Legislative Assembly of Ontario calling for the province to recognize
that homelessness is not an option, and to implement effective, adequately funded, permanent solutions.
The petition outlines research showing:
e The high cost of inaction—$50.,000 to $60.,000 per person per year in emergency services;
e The cost savings of action—%$14.000 to $26.000 per person per year for permanent supportive
housing;
e The scope of the crisis—with over 80,000 Ontarians homeless last year, including thousands of
children, youth, and working families.

These and other facts are included directly in the petition text. Our goal is to gain widespread support
across faith communities, and we are asking for your help to share this important initiative through your
regional networks.

You can learn more and download the petition at: https:/portnelson.ca/faith-communities-of-halton-
advocates-for-the-unhoused/

Here’s how you can help:
e Share the link to the petition and background information with your networks, congregations,
outreach ministries in your region and at the spring regional council meetings;
e Encourage members to print, read, and sign the petition and mail original copies to Port Nelson
United Church (address on bottom of petition)
e Join us in advocating for housing as a foundation for human dignity and societal well-being.

We deeply appreciate your support in lifting this message. Together, we can be a prophetic and practical
voice for justice.

With faith and determination,
Jocelyn Birkes and Cathy Greven, c¢/o Port Nelson United Church
On behalf of the Faith Communities of Halton Advocates for the Unhoused
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Background of Faith Communities of Halton Advocates for the Unhoused

In the fall of 2024, after attending a session on how Homelessness has become such an
expanding crisis and learning that there is a solution for Housing, a small group of us from Port
Nelson United Church met with the Executive Director of Community Development Halton who
had organized the event. We asked what she might suggest that we do that would make a
significant difference. She immediately said that faith groups working together have a leverage
that isn’t realized. We decided that we could become advocates for the unhoused in Halton

Region.

We reached out to all of the 170 faith communities in our Halton Region. Churches do so much
to feed and clothe our unhoused neighbours, and yet, working as a united group to advocate for

those experiencing homelessness was a new and exciting possibility.

At the first meeting held with a small group of faith group representatives, it was suggested that
while we were designing letters to send to our MP and MPP, perhaps a petition would be
worthwhile. Once we started getting signatures on the Petition in Halton faith communities, we

started to realize that we could reach out beyond to the faith communities of Ontario.

The United Church of Canada is uniquely set up to assist us in communicating our request to
sign this Petition, stating that “Homelessness is NOT an Option”. From this show of support on
the Petition, and through our ongoing letters to our various government representatives, it is our
intention that the plight of the Unhoused be continually brought to the attention of those who are

able to fund a solution.

The more faith communities who join us in submitting their signatures on the Petition (link in the

previous letter), the louder our voice will be.
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April 10, 2025

Hon. Doug Ford

Etobicoke North

Unit 110, 964 Albion Rd.
Etobicoke, ON M9V 1A7

Email: doug.fordco@pc.ola.org

Dear Hon. Doug Ford,

| am writing to you on behalf of the members of the United Church of Canada in congregations
throughout the Shining Waters Region, which includes your riding of Etobicoke North.

We congratulate you on your election to the Ontario Legislature. To take on elected office is
both an honour and a responsibility and we commend you for your willingness to serve our
community as an elected leader.

While we look to you to represent all your constituents and work for the common good of the

community, we also look to you to work for fair and inclusive legislation and budgets that care

for the most vulnerable. The upholding of human rights and protection of the environment are
critical issues before us as the new term of the legislature begins.

Our faith tradition reminds us that we are called to care for neighbour not only through acts of
charity but also through the exercise of civic responsibility.

We wish you well as you take up the responsibility of public office and look forward to your
leadership as our democratically elected representative working on behalf of our community.

Yours Sincerely,

Vlla, Choslirs Corlon-

Rev. Christina Conlon
President, Shining Waters Regional Council
The United Church of Canada

Main Office: 59 Line 4N, Oro-Medonte, ON, LOL 2LO Phone: 249-489-2005/1-888-747-9063
Website: www.shiningwatersregionalcouncil.ca




